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Tutkielman aiheena on vuorovaikutus videopelien hahmodialogissa. Vuorovaikutusta käsitellään
kahdesta kulmasta: 1) fiktiivisten hahmojen välisen sosiaalisen vuorovaikutuksen ja 2) pelin ja
pelaajan välisen pelillisen vuorovaikutuksen kautta. Tutkielmassa pyritään selvittämään näiden
kahden vuorovaikutuksen lajin keskinäisiä vaikutuksia kahden erilaisen videopelin
hahmodialogissa: vaikuttaako pelillisen vuorovaikutuksen esiintyminen fiktiivisen dialogin
sosiaaliseen vuorovaikutukseen ‒ siihen, kuinka hahmot keskenään puhuvat.
Tutkielman aineistona käytetään videopelien Dragon Age: Inquisition (DA:I) ja Final Fantasy XII
(FFXII) hahmodialogeja, joista on valittu edustava otos. Peleistä ensiksi mainittu edustaa aktiivista
dialogia, jossa pelaaja päättää keskustelun kulusta, kun taas jälkimmäinen ilmentää passiivista
dialogia, johon pelaaja ei voi vaikuttaa. Tutkielman hypoteesi on, että DA:I:n aktiivinen dialogi
sisältää enemmän pelillistä vuorovaikutusta, ja että pelillinen vuorovaikutus lisää sosiaalisen
vuorovaikutuksen terävyyttä ohjaistaessaan pelaajaa.
Menetelmänä käytetään lähilukua ja luokittelua, joiden tehtävänä on systemaattisesti löytää
hahmodialogista sosiaalisen ja pelillisen vuorovaikutuksen ilmentymiä. Sosiaalisen
vuorovaikutuksen luokittelussa käytetään Searlen (1976) puheaktiteoriaa (speech act theory) ja
pelillisen vuorovaikutuksen luokittelussa Järvisen (2008) peliretoriikan (game rhetoric) teoriaa.
Tutkielman tulokset osoittavat, että DA:I:n aktiivinen dialogi sisältää selvästi enemmän pelillistä
vuorovaikutusta kuin FFXII:n passiivinen dialogi, kuten voitiin olettaa. Tästä huolimatta
sosiaalinen vuorovaikutus on molemmissa peleissä erittäin samankaltaista, mikä näyttäisi
osoittavan, että pelillisen vuorovaikutuksen voimakas esiintyminen ei merkittävästi vaikuta
videopelien hahmodialogin sosiaalisen vuorovaikutuksen muotoon. Yksi selitys tälle
samankaltaisuudelle on pyrkimys fiktiivisen dialogin uskottavuuteen: pelillisyyttä ei välttämättä
tuoda erityisen suorasti esille dialogissa siksi, että se vesittäisi liikaa dialogin luonnollisuutta.
Koska tutkielman aineistona käytetään vain kahta videopeliä, ei tuloksista voida vielä vetää
varsinaisia johtopäätöksiä koskien videopelejä yleisellä tasolla. Kuitenkin tulokset ovat varsin
selvät tämän tutkimusaineiston kohdalla, joten on täysin mahdollista, että kyseessä on myös
laajempi trendi. Pelien tutkimus on vielä nuori tutkimuksen ala, joten lisää työtä tarvitaan paljon.
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1 Introduction
“Aristotle would have admired Bioshock while Shakespeare would have played Dragon Age”. This
is the title of an article published in the proceedings of the International Academic Conference on
the Future of Game Design and Technology (Owen, 2010, p.207-210). For someone unfamiliar
with the world of video games, an academic article speaking for the medium’s potential might
seem out of place, and even more so a whole academic conference dedicated to such seemingly
trivial matter as games. Yet video games are not just any games. In recent decades, video games are
the form of expression that has gone through arguably the most significant growth, closely
connected to the rapid advances of computational technology and popular acceptance, and as a
result, financial interest. Today’s video games are getting more and more impressive and realistic
graphically and in design and are played by more and more people every day on game consoles,
computers and even mobile phones. They have become an undeniable part of our culture, not just
among the few but among the majority. By looking at the title of the aforementioned conference
paper, it appears that they are starting to gain academic appreciation as a narrative medium as well.

Contributing to this fledgling, highly cross-disciplinary field of game studies, this thesis explores
the language used in the character dialogue of two video games, Dragon Age: Inquisition (Bioware,
2014) and Final Fantasy XII (Square-Enix, 2006). The reason for this research topic is twofold.
Firstly, I deem it high time to properly recognize the narrative and linguistic potential of video
games from the perspective of academic interest. Poems, novels, plays and, quite recently, movies
have garnered ample research ranging from stylistics to critical content analysis to cultural studies,
while video games have largely been ignored as a relevant medium of expression. Secondly, I find
it intriguing how video games are by and large the only form of artistic expression (ie. excluding
more casual and/or factual forms of expression such as conversations and tweets) that is dependent
on user interaction and agency, and thus provides a unique perspective for the research of linguistic
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interaction: how does the inherent interactivity of the medium affect the linguistic interactivity of
the product?

In this thesis, I argue that Dragon Age: Inquisition (DA:I) and Final Fantasy XII (FFXII) represent
two distinct styles of story-driven video game presentation: the first one emphasizing player agency
and self-expression and the second one focusing on a more linear, traditional storytelling
experience. My goal is to gain an understanding of and shed light on how these similar yet different
video games present their dialogue and how, if at all, the dialogue of these games differ from one
another in terms of interactivity. In addition to its ordinary use as a depiction of social interaction,
dialogue in games may also serve a ludic function. In contrast with more traditional forms of
storytelling, such as novels and movies, the consumer of a video game sitting behind the fourth
wall is not a spectator but a player, a fallible agent in charge of delivering the story to its
completion. Therefore the dialogue, overtly between the fictional characters in the game world,
may also covertly interact with the player to achieve desired player action.

The primary research question of this study is: how does the context of a game affect the
fictional dialogue in two different, story driven video games Dragon Age: Inquisition and
Final Fantasy XII? I propose to answer this question by conducting a mix of pragmatic and ludic
analysis on the dialogue of these two games focusing on interaction as a key factor. For the means
of this analysis I am using modified frameworks of Searle’s speech act theory (1976) and
Järvinen’s theory of game rhetoric (2008) to collect data on the social and ludic interactivity in the
character dialogue of DA:I and FFXII. I then examine this data in order to find potential
correlations and overlaps between these two types of interaction. My hypothesis is that the more
player-involving Dragon Age: Inquisition should exhibit significantly more ludic interaction and as
a by-product more social interaction than Final Fantasy XII, as it extends the reach of gameplay
from combat and exploration to character dialogue as well. It would make sense if the more playerinvolving DA:I used social interaction effectively as a means to convey the expectedly abundant
ludic interaction.
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The structure of this thesis follows the common academic reporting style. The next section,
theoretical background (2), covers the theoretical notions necessary to understand the study as a
whole: its first subsection focuses on video games (2.1), the second one on dialogue (2.2) and the
third one on interaction (2.3). After that, the research material is presented (3) and the methodology
explained (4). The next section then covers the results of the study (5) that are further discussed
afterwards (6). Finally, the conclusion is presented and ideas for further research discussed (7).
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2 Theoretical background
This section covers the theoretical notions required for properly understanding the material and the
methodology of this study. First, section 2.1 provides an overview into the world of video games,
their brief history and state of research. Next, section 2.2 covers the dialogue of video games: what
it is generally like and how it specifically works in the genre of my research material, role-playing
games. Finally, section 2.3 explains how interaction is used in this study as a key factor in
exploring the effects of ludic context in the fictional dialogue of video games.

2.1 Video games
The topic of this section is video games and their reception in academia. First, video games are
described as a means of expression with comparisons to other means of expression in section 2.1.1.
The next section (2.1.2) is dedicated to covering previous research on video games and their
current status in the academic world.

2.1.1 What is a video game?
Video games are, according to the Oxford English Dictionary, “games played by electronically
manipulating images produced by a computer program on a monitor or other display” (2018). This
basic definition offers little in itself, especially when analyzing video games as a form of artistic
expression, so let us compare video games to some other forms of expression in order to see where
the differences and similarities lie. A book as a format offers writing on pages, a music track
contains audio and a painting is composed of visuals. In contrast, video games, with very few
exceptions, contain all the modes of expression that the three points of comparisons contain: visual,
audial and linguistic. While it is true that some, especially older games contain extremely little
writing, like Super Mario Bros (Nintendo, 1985), or very rudimentary visuals, like Zork (1980), it
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is these days rare to find a game lacking in one of these modes of expression. Generally, then, it
should be safe to describe video games as inherently multimodal, and note that the extent to which
different modes are used can vary significantly (Ensslin, 2011, p.5 & p.118). Some video games
have more writing than the Lord of the Rings -trilogy, while some only point out player name or
number with linguistic means.

While a high level of multimodality is definitely an attribute of a video game, it is not truly its
defining factor. Take for another comparative example the format of a movie, an equally
multimodal form of expression. Like video games, movies almost always have visual, audial and
linguistic elements to them. However, where movies have a fixed runtime accompanied with a
clear beginning and an end, the span of a video game is an altogether different concept dependent
on the consumer, the player. Games that most resemble movies, like Uncharted (Naughty Dog,
2007) compared to Indiana Jones and the Raiders of the Lost Ark (Lucas Films, 1981) often have a
similar concept of pace: the act moves from set piece to set piece in which the protagonists come
across and solve conflicts, often with force. The difference is that while movies are generally
fiction, “video games are rules and fiction” (Juul, 2005, p.12). Using the previous pair of examples,
while Indiana Jones always manages to dodge the bullets of the Nazis, the player-controlled Nathan
Drake is not always as lucky and may need to attempt the same scene multiple times. For more
information on how narratives operate in video games, see Ensslin (2001, p.142-150).

Although being a form of artistic expression conceived by its developers, a video game is still
equally a game, a performance, where losing and failing is a very real and common occurrence.
While the developers express themselves in the creation of a game, the players express themselves
in playing the game. This sits in stark contrast with all other forms of expression from the
viewpoint of the consumer, and makes the length of the game dependent on the player - one’s
motivations and skill in interacting with the game, ie. gameplay. One could say that while the film
is primarily a temporal medium, the video game is primarily a spatial one. Comparable to the
differences between a professional orienteer and a tourist, a skilled player who is not interested in

6
side objectives may finish an average action game in approximately five hours whereas for a casual
player the same game may easily take triple that time. Some video game genres, like fighting and
racing games, abandon the traditional narrative structure altogether, and instead operate in the
spans of matches. These competitive games resemble sports rather than movies, and are often aptly
dubbed as e-sports, in which gameplay performances dictate the unique narrative of each different
match. For more in-depth information on gameplay, see Sicart (2008) and Vahlo (2017).

In addition to being highly variable in terms of multimodality, video games also vary greatly in
terms of content matter, to the extent that arguably the only thing truly common in all video games
is actually interactivity. For this reason, it makes sense to narrow down the research material of this
study to a distinct video game genre. In the present study I am interested in exploring the linguistic
side of video games; how linguistic expression manifests itself within the context of a game, and to
that end I have chosen role-playing games (RPGs) as my target genre. RPGs are story-driven,
generally linguistically active video games that pride themselves with ample player choice in
steering the story and/or developing the player character (PC) gameplay-wise. Aside from PC,
other essential RPG terminology used in this thesis include non-player character (NPC; a character
not directly controlled by the player), party (a group of characters the PC is a member of) and party
member (a character belonging to the party). For more information about RPGs, see Kim 2004.

2.1.2 Video games in academia
Video games are a relatively new phenomenon, so it is only natural that their research is a recent
phenomenon as well. Having to do with this novelty, video games had long been spurned by the
media and academia as simple consumer entertainment not worthy of serious academic pursuits,
much like movies were treated previously in their fledgeling years (Ensslin, 2012, p.3). As time has
passed, however, video games have become more and more popular, broadly accepted and valued,
which has begun to raise their appeal in the academic world as well.
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Before getting into the state of video game research, let us have a brief look into its logical
precursor - the research of games. Games in general have never truly been a major object of study,
at least as a field of its own. Instead, games have mostly been studied since the end of the 19th
century as a part of cultural and sociological research (Juul, 2001). For instance, Culin, an
American ethnographer, wrote about various eastern Asian games (1889), Native American games
(1903) as well as American boys’ street games (1891) during the dawn of 20th century. Murray, an
English educationalist, was interested in board games, and wrote first about the history of chess
(1913) and later about other board games (1952). Huizinga, a Dutch historian, wrote about play in
general as an important part of culture and society (1938). His ideas were later used as an
inspiration for Salen and Zimmerman (2007) who applied Huizinga’s term “magic circle”, the
game space where the rules of real world are suspended in favor of the game world, to the analysis
of video games, where the game world truly comes alive outside the player’s imagination.

Systematic research of video games can be argued to have started in 2001, when the first peerreviewed journal of video game research, Game Studies, surfaced on the internet and ambitiously
declared the emergence of a new academic field of computer game studies (Aarseth, 2001). There
had been previous singular studies, but not a journal nor a tangible tradition, and thus the creation
of Game Studies is often seen as a valid starting point for the field (Järvinen, 2008, p.22). The
ongoing journal is non-profit and open-access, and publishes research on their site several times a
year, having accumulated several hundred articles in its 17 years of activity. Interestingly, the
journal recently decided to abandon its sole focus on digital games, and opened up to include
articles on physical games as well in the future (Aarseth, 2017). Several years after the conception
of Game Studies, other journals dedicated to the study of games have started operating, for example
Games and Culture (2006) and Loading… (2007), indicating a growing interest in the field.

The topics of video game research range from gameplay elements and game design (eg. Oldenburg,
2013; Snowdon, 2011) to the cultural impact of games (eg. Kirkpatrick, 2012; Waldner, 2013) and
their effects on the players (eg. Sailer, 2017; Sepehr, 2018), to name a few. However, it appears
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that there has been little interest in the linguistic study of video games, aptly noted in the only
apparent introductory book to the topic released as recently as 2015 (Ensslin, p.3-5). The only
study I could find that somewhat resembles this one in approach and topic is an unpublished
undergraduate thesis that examines the pragmatic features of Dragon Age: Origins’ (Bioware,
2009), Dragon Age: Inquisition’s predecessor’s, character dialogue (Hovinmaa, 2016). Aside from
this exception, the few existing instances of research dealing with the language of gaming seem to
focus more on the language used by the players rather than the language found in games. For
instance, the language used in video games has been to some extent studied as a tool of second
language learning (eg. Marsh, 2009; Sylvén, 2012; Reinders, 2014) but seldom in its own right.

This apparent distaste in the linguistic analysis of video games may stem from the first real
conceptual conflict in game studies, also known as the “once vigorous but theoretically weak”
(Aarseth, 2012, p.133) narrativist-ludologist debate (Järvinen, 2008, p.23). In short, some
researchers wanted to approach video games as narratives, just like novels and movies, while others
primarily conceptualized them as games. The attempt to bring narrative analysis to the study of
games was countered with arguments stating, for example, that “stories are just uninteresting
ornaments or gift-wrappings to games” (Eskelinen, 2001), unable to reach a compromise. For more
information on the narrativist-ludologist debate, see Copier (2003) and Frasca (2003).

From the lack of linguistic research of video games, one might logically conclude that the
ludologists won the ideological battle, but that does not mean that everybody agrees with
Eskelinen’s (2001) radical views. In fact, narrative devices have come to be considered valuable
assets to the content of video games, so far so that the term ludo-narrative construct (Aarseth,
2012, p.130) has been proposed to better describe many of today’s more narrative-focused video
games than the term video game itself. This sentiment is chimed, albeit to a lesser extent, by the
creator of game rhetoric, one of the two primary theoretical frameworks used in the present study,
who in fact considers himself a ludologist:
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My theory starts from the premise that one does not need narrative
with its specific structural features in order to create a game, but many
games, and especially the player experience that emerges via the
behaviour of the game as a system, benefit from narrative devices foregrounding, perspective, modes of address etc. - in their various
forms as a way to distribute information about goals, goal resolutions,
conflicts, and characters in a game. (Järvinen, 2008, p.24)

I agree with this moderate view, both as a gamer and an academic, and intend to dedicate this thesis
to shedding light on the interplay between the game and its ludic nature and the narrative device of
character dialogue. For the lack of previous research of video game dialogue, as established in this
section, I deem it necessary to provide a hands-on overview of the subject myself in the next
section.

2.2 Dialogue of video games
Many video game genres have taken up story as a more or less important part the game. For some
games, story is a major selling point, whereas for others it serves more like a backdrop, an aesthetic
dressing. The present study is interested only in the genre of RPGs, in which story is by default of
major importance, and does not go in detail about how dialogue works in other genres. Suffice to
say, there is a lot of variety. Arguably the most common way the story is presented in an RPG by
linguistic means is through dialogue, which is the focus of this study. The function of dialogue in
video games varies, but two distinct design philosophies could be argued to exist: the dialogue can
1) present the story and/or it can allow the player to 2) steer the story. In this section, I attempt to
systematically argue for the existence of these two styles of dialogue, as the subject has, to my
knowledge, never been studied before. From this point onward, when I refer to games, I practically
refer to RPGs and not other kinds of games unless specifically stated otherwise.

For some games, story serves as a frame, a thematic context for the gameplay; for others, it is an
active part of gameplay and open for player agency. Games that use the story primarily as a
thematic context for the gameplay often feature dialogue in a cinematic fashion. Gameplay is
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sectioned by cutscenes that serve as sort of mini movies in which the player becomes a spectator.
When the cutscene ends, the gameplay resumes, and dialogue either takes a background role or
completely stops. The games that employ the story as a vehicle of gameplay, on the other hand,
tend to handle dialogue in a more dynamic fashion. Instead of the dialogue being a component of
cinematic cutscenes, at least for the most part, the player frequently gets involved and can make
choices on how the controlled character chooses his/her words and behavior: the gameplay is not
only limited to action sequences but to social ones as well. In these kinds of games, the player does
not become a spectator when dialogue ensues, but remains active at all times. It would make sense
if these two approaches used the language they use in the dialogue differently, as they serve
somewhat different purposes.

From this point onwards I will call these two different dialogue types active video game dialogue
and passive video game dialogue, the former referring to dialogue with player choice and the latter
to dialogue without player choice. For the sake of brevity, I will simply refer to them as active
dialogue and passive dialogue. It should be noted that few games fully embrace either of these
models, as nearly all games have at least some non-interactive cutscenes and at least a few minor
dialogue choices. What I would deem important here is the focus: what the main function of
dialogue for a given game is. To gain a better idea of these two types of games, let us have a brief
preview into the games that provide the material of this study: Dragon Age: Inquisition for active
dialogue and Final Fantasy XII for passive dialogue.

Both Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII are considered RPGs, both of which are
linguistically very active, the first having a fully voiced script of almost a million words and the
second one mostly voiced script of 150 thousand words. Note that the million word script of DA:I
is of branched dialogue, meaning that only a part of the whole script actually takes place in every
given playthrough (act of playing a game from start to finish) according to the player choices in the
dialogue. This dialogue is presented in dialogue lines resembling subtitling in series and movies.
Every time a player makes the choice to select a distinct dialogue line from a selection of multiple
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possibilities, there is a high chance they cannot choose the other potential lines of dialogue as the
conversation moves on, making practically every playthrough different in terms of dialogue. As
dialogue scripts of video games are unbelieveably hard to come by, and since authentic dialogue
trees are typically too large to be used as simple examples, I present in Figure 1 a very rudimentary
but telling model of a dialogue tree used in the Wikipedia article about the subject (Dcoetzee,
2018). In the figure, the hypothetical PC lines are in plain text and the NPC lines in boxes; the
player always has two choices of dialogue.

Figure 1: An example of a simple dialogue tree (Dcoetzee, 2018; Wikipedia)

Moving on to real examples, the screen capture provided in the Image 1 neatly showcases the basic
structure of an interactive dialogue from the player’s point of view. The image from DA:I shows an
instance of player choice in a dialogue, having the PC in the center of the screen with the possible
ways she can react to what was said before accompanied by the mood and abbreviated,
approximate content of each possible reaction. In this instance, the highlighted option “This is all
bullshit.” is simply an encapsulation of the actual, context-specific, voice-acted response. This is
what active dialogue usually looks like, except that some games show the whole responses instead
of abbreviations, and that some use traditional top-down lists to depict dialogue choices instead of
the dialogue wheel used in DA:I. The dialogue pauses when it comes to the PC’s turn and the
player gets to choose a response or initiation from a list of possibilities that lead to uncertain
outcomes and, to varying extents, steer the story to different directions.
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Image 1: Active dialogue in Dragon Age: Inquisition

Image 2, on the other hand, shows what the passive dialogue in FFXII looks like. The player is not
given agency at any point of the dialogue, which runs along like a scene in a movie, in the case of
FFXII accentuated by the large black bar at the bottom, effectively shifting to an aspect ratio
resembling that of a movie. Camera angles are not restricted to character faces, which is often the
case in active dialogue, and the script is always the same in all playthroughs.

Image 2: Passive dialogue in Final Fantasy XII
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As games of all kinds are inherently interactive, it is only natural for the dialogue in them to show
signs of interactivity as well, especially, yet not exclusively, in the case of active dialogue. The
words spoken by the PC and NPCs alike often relate to actions of the player, creating a doublelayered web of interaction: 1) between the fictional characters on a narrative layer and 2) between
the game and the player on a ludic layer. On grounds of this notion, I have chosen to pursue the
research question of this study by focusing on interaction both at the depicted social layer and the
ludic layer, and also at their intersection. For this, a method of analyzing both social and ludic
interaction is clearly needed, a challenge to be addressed in the next section.

2.3 Interaction
In this section, the main focus is on defining interaction into forms that are used in the analysis.
Interaction is first examined from the traditional viewpoint of social human to human interaction in
section 2.3.1 through Searle’s speech act theory, and then from that of video games dealing with
rules and mechanics in 2.3.2. through Järvinen’s theory of game rhetoric. Both approaches are
needed, as a game requires mechanical interaction from the player, but also often presents depicted
social interaction in the form of character dialogue, and both of them leave their mark on the
language used. After considering these two viewpoints, I present a suggestion on combining these
two analytic tools of language and games in order to properly analyze the language of video game
dialogue not only as discourse but as a gameplay element as well.

2.3.1 Social interaction: speech act theory
I chose speech act theory as the framework of social interaction for this study due to its close
affinity with action, a crucial element when it comes to games. SAT has also previously been used
in analyzing the language of gaming discourse in an introductory book to the field (Ensslin, 2012)
and in at least one unpublished undergraduate thesis (Hovinmaa, 2016), giving it some credence in
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the analysis of video game -related matter. In essence, speech act theory ascribes volitional actions
to utterances, aptly described by the title of Austin’s book on the matter: Doing things with words
(1962). This activity is described as three different types of acts: locutionary, illocutionary and
perlocutionary act; the act of saying, the meaning in saying and the result by saying (Austin, 1962).
This study is mainly interested in the illocutionary act, which is the focus of the rest of this section.

According to Austin (1962), the father of the speech act theory, an utterance can be either
constative or performative: the purpose of an utterance can be either to describe or to cause action.
Originally, Austin regarded only such utterances performative that signalled so explicitly. For
example, a promise can truly only be a promise if the verb in that utterance is promise, not a short
colloquial sure or I’ll do it. After Austin, many have regarded a performative act more leniently,
arguing that explicitly non-performative utterances can have an implicitly performative function.
Searle, aiming to synthesize contemporary theorizations of speech acts among his peers, brought
the illocution, the meaningful intent, as the main focus of a speech act, which did not go without
resistance. His way of thinking was diametrically opposed by deconstructionist Derrida (1988) and
challenged by many others (see Burkhardt, 1990; Lepore, 1991). Despite the criticism, Searle’s
notions have proved durable, as his categorization of illocutions yet remains the most well
recognized one, and as such it is used in this study. Accordingly, together with a description and a
few examples, Searle’s five categories of speech acts (SA) are (1976, p.11-16):

1) ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ - committing the speaker to a claim - concluding, boasting, suggesting
2) ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ - committing the speaker to an action - promising, planning, betting
3) ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ - attempting to make the listener act - ordering, asking, begging
4) ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ - changing the state of social reality - nominating, wedding, declaring
5) ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ - expressing how the speaker feels - apologizing, thanking, blaming

These are, according to Searle, the accompanying performative functions in utterances, which can
be conveyed both explicitly and implicitly. They are the purposes one uses language to interact
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with the world, social and material. A necessary notion in Searle’s framework for the methodology
of this study is the direction of fit: whether, when it comes to utterances, the point is for world to
match words or words to match world. As an example of the first direction we can use a request to
close the window, changing the world according to the words. As for the second direction, a simple
statement that “it is cold today” serves as a fine example, crafting the words as to correspond to the
state of the perceivable world. Searle assigns ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs into the first category, ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs and
ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs to the second one, ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs to neither and ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs to both. I will return to the
implementation of these speech acts for the means of this study in the methods section, and so let
us now turn to the other kind of interaction, namely that of games.

2.3.2 Ludic interaction: game rhetoric
As discussed in the previous section, the primary tool of social interaction is language. When
people speak to one another, they partake in social interaction. When it comes to interaction in
games, the focus changes from language to mechanics, from human-human to human-computer
interaction (HCI), a field of study more associated with software interface research than anything
else. Video games, however, are not outside the realms of HCI, as they are software played through
various types of interface structures, and indeed can easily be seen as pioneers of interface
development. Video games use HCI to facilitate a game, an interactive construction with an agreed
upon set of rules, and whereas physical games are restricted by the human brain when it comes to
complex rules, video games are not.

Video games take rules beyond the reasonable capabilities of a human brain in terms of memory
and computation, and thus the mechanics can be tremendously more intricate and extensive than
those of physical games. For example, both many tabletop RPGs and RPG video games employ
dices to dictate the outcome of different actions in gameplay, but the former is much slower at it
than the latter. Whereas, for example, a combat encounter might be solved with a handful of dice
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rolls in tabletop, a similar event in a video game RPG can potentially have hundreds of rolls
calculated in the span of a few seconds, making significantly more intricate gameplay possible.

Rules limit one’s options in terms of action, but also create meaning, and more intricate rules often
allow for more specific meaning. This applies well to both games and languages, which indeed
have more in common than one might think. They both are systems governed by rules and
regulations, schemes and mores that together make a logical and understandable whole. While with
languages one can analyze the purpose of discourse with the help of speech acts, with games one
can utilize the taxonomy of game rhetoric (Järvinen, 2008). This framework classifies the ways the
game communicates with the player in distinct categories according to the purpose of
communication. The six types of game rhetoric (GR) that Järvinen suggests are as follows:

1) ɢʀᴀᴛɪꜰɪᴄᴀᴛɪᴏɴ (rhetoric) - attempts to persuade the player to play
2) ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ - attempts to motivate the player into the desired role in gameplay
3) ɢᴏᴀʟ - explains the game’s goals and embodies them in game elements
4) ᴍᴇᴀɴs - communicates the player the means of performing given task
5) ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ - informs the player of progress in game
6) ᴏᴜᴛᴄᴏᴍᴇ - informs the player of the game’s end or its proximity

Järvinen’s example of Mario Kart DS (Nintendo, 2005), in which he goes through the motions of a
single Mario Kart race, explains the idea well (Järvinen, 2008, p.296). Before starting the race, the
player chooses a game mode, a character, and a cup, which serves as ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric, enticing
the player to choose ideal driver and vehicle for the race to come. The race itself begins with a 3-21 countdown, again motivating the player to get ready and providing information about the state of
the game: it is going to start. When racing, the game informs whenever the player completes a lap
and tells how many laps there are still left, serving as ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ and ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric. At the end of the
race, the placement of the player will be shown, serving as ᴏᴜᴛᴄᴏᴍᴇ rhetoric. These are only a few
examples of the different instances of game rhetoric that take place during a race of Mario Kart and
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serve here as exemplary. They are interpretations of gameplay elements that are more or less fluid
in classification, one state of a game or gameplay element being able to represent multiple types of
game rhetoric. Being interpretations, one could, for example, claim that the selection screens also
serve as ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric as they implicitly tell the player to choose from the given selection: the
means to proceed in order to start the race. What I would deem relevant for this study is, again, the
focus: what appears to be the main purpose of a gameplay element. Let us then change the focus
from general game rhetoric to the focus of this study: game rhetoric in video game dialogue
exemplified by Dragon Age: Inquisition.

Character dialogue is an important gameplay element in both DA:I and FFXII, just much more
involving in the former than the latter. In DA:I, the player becomes the main character of the story,
whose background and personality are molded to the player’s liking. Throughout DA:I, the player
is an active participant in almost every conversation that takes place in the game. As the NPCs
speak to the PC, they simultaneously speak to the player, and speech is considered a mode of game
rhetoric (Järvinen, 2008, p.291). Accordingly, a command from an NPC to the PC is often also a
command to the player, potentially conveying ᴍᴇᴀɴs and/or ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric. And when an NPC, for
example, congratulates the main character for a fulfilled request, it can logically be considered
ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric if it was not only the character but also the player that fulfilled the task, ie. the
task necessitated gameplay and was not carried out in a cutscene. This is, in my interpretation, how
game rhetoric can take place in video game dialogue.

So, what does this all amount to when it comes to analyzing the effects of ludic context on the
language of fictional dialogue? I would argue that by combining the aforementioned analytic tools
of social and ludic interaction, namely the speech act theory and the theory of game rhetoric, one
can analyze interaction that takes place in video game dialogue in a wholesome way, taking into
consideration both its social and ludic function. This way one can, for example, pinpoint illocutions
in dialogue that serve such game rhetoric that motivates player action, and by so doing interacting
with the player. Thus one can provide answers to questions such as ‘How is video game dialogue
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used as a gameplay device?’ by analyzing the locations of game rhetoric: what speech acts are used
to convey which game rhetoric and to what degree? Before delving into such questions in proper,
however, one ought to acquire a deeper understanding of the research material and the
methodology of its analysis.
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3 Materials
This section is dedicated to the material that this study is based on and due elaboration thereof.
First off, I explain the process of choosing the type of material I decided to draw my research data
from, after which I give a brief yet concise description of the material and its collection.

3.1 Approach to research material
Having decided to work on video game dialogue, the obvious first step in terms of material was its
acquisition. The two main ways one can access video game dialogue are through 1) extracted game
scripts that contain all the dialogue found in game in text form and 2) by playing the game or by
watching somebody else’s playthrough. Due to the lack of availability, I could not use game scripts
as material, so I decided to analyze the game dialogue in its original form - as it takes place in the
act of playing. Doing so meant a serious reduction of maximum research material, as analyzing a
free-flowing game must be done by oneself and not by tools such as text compilers or corpora, as
the data is primarily in spoken rather than text form. Thus, instead of having a large database of
dialogue from a multitude of games, I dedicated my time to two RPGs that are otherwise very
similar to each other but differ in their style of dialogue: one exhibiting primarily active dialogue
and the other passive dialogue.

The main reason for only choosing two games as my material is due to their quite intimidating size,
as an average RPG spans from a few dozens of hours to even a hundred. Choosing only one game
was out of question as well, as I wanted to have a specimen of both active dialogue employing
game as well as one using passive dialogue in order to have a competent comparative side to this
study; a potential to find out if active dialogue prompts more interaction than passive dialogue, as
one would logically expect. I also played with the idea of having samples of movie and literature
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dialogue as secondary points of comparison, but came to a conclusion that it would take too much
time and lessen the focus of the study, so I decided to stick to video games.

Having played a plethora of games myself, I knew there was no shortage of possible material.
Prompting a few searches on YouTube confirmed that an easily available form of video game
footage could be found in Let’s Plays, which are basically recordings of people playing through
games, sometimes with a facecam (showing the player’s face usually in a corner of the screen) and
commentary, sometimes not. I managed to find such Let’s Plays that omitted most of the gameplay
inconsequential to the story and did not add any commentary from the player, which worked well
for this study.

3.2 Description of chosen material
Having decided to work with Let’s Plays, I practically had access to almost all major video games
released in the past twenty or so years in video form. Among these game movies, as one YouTube
channel creating them (Gamer’s Little Playground, 2014) aptly calls them, I found dozens of storydriven games I could have used, and, as mentioned before, decided to pick two that shared as much
as possible with each other except their style of dialogue: Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final
Fantasy XII, about which brief descriptions are in order. I refrain from going into detail about
gameplay mechanics outside dialogue, as that is not the focus of this study. Suffice to say, the
gameplay of both games largely consists of exploration in various terrains, tactical fantasy combat
and, in the case of DA:I, social maneuvering.

Dragon Age: Inquisition is the third installment of the Dragon Age -franchise developed by
Bioware, an American studio known for making both critically and popularly praised western
RPGs since the mid 90s. The game takes place in a crisis-stricken medieval fantasy world riddled
with political, social and racial tensions. Before the game starts in full, the player must create the
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PC that also serves as the main character of the story: choose their race, sex, occupation and
appearance. After this creation, the newly created character finds him/herself interrogated about a
strange and dangerous power related to the demonic crisis at hand that he appears to possess.
Having proved his innocence, strength and goodwill, the PC soon gets thrusted into a position of
authority, and it falls to him/her to lead the fight against the impending demonic invasion. In DA:I,
the PC is undoubtedly the main character of the story with all the power and authority needed to
make the player choices, both in dialogue and combat, matter in the course of the game.

Final Fantasy XII is the twelfth main entry in the long-standing Final Fantasy -franchise developed
by Square-Enix, a major Japanese studio. Like DA:I, FFXII takes place in a medieval fantasy
world, but whereas DA:I’s antagonistic force is of an outside, fantastic nature, FFXII is mostly
grounded in power politics of state and its effects on the individual. This is reflected in the main
characters of FFXII, an ensemble cast of individuals at first glance unrelated to each other yet
connected one way or another by the aftermath of war and political strife. The PC here, a war
orphan named Vaan, serves most of all as a viewpoint character, not contributing significantly to
the story by himself. What connects him to the other characters is mainly his affinity for his lost
homeland and the longing for adventure, which is enough for him to tag along the other characters,
many of whom are far more influential to the course of the story.

As can be surmised from these descriptions, DA:I and FFXII are not exactly similar in their
character dynamics, as they handle their PCs very differently. It was their closely similar setting
and gameplay mechanics that initially made me choose these two games, an approach that surely
has its flaws. Yet I would argue that this trend of character dynamics and storytelling is a common
one between between the two cultural variants of RPGs DA:I and FFXII here represent, something
previous research at least acknowledges even if the topic is apparently not properly explored (Lee,
2014, p.130; Schules, 2015, p.54). In short, western RPGs often include active dialogue, while
Japanese RPGs usually aim for a more cinematic experience and opt for passive dialogue. Thus the
difference found in character dynamics between DA:I and FFXII can at least partially be seen as a
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by-product of different dialogue styles used in two different cultural variants, and so an
unavoidable difference between the study samples.

Lastly, let us consider a few technical aspects of the material before delving into methodology.
DA:I and FFXII are both approximately of similar length and structure, being sectioned open world
games with main and side objectives. The mandatory sections of these games both take
approximately 40 hours (HowLongToBeat, 2018), and their condensed YouTube Let’s Plays both
have an approximate runtime of six hours. For the purpose of close reading, even these six hour
summaries are quite long, and so I chose to take the first ten minutes from each hour of these
videos as my representative sample of the material, ending up with an hour of dialogue from each
game to analyze. The amount of dialogue turned out to be approximate the same between the two
games in their hour-long samples, DA:I having 422 and FFXII 454 dialogue lines. With this
approach in terms of data sample I aim to capture the general flow of these games without spending
unnecessarily long time close reading, the primary method of analysis explained in the next section.
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4 Methods
Having cleared up the choice of research material, an hour of dialogue from both Final Fantasy XII
and Dragon Age: Inquisition, let us now turn to the method of analysing that material: close
reading of video game dialogue, an approach endorsed by Ensslin as “enabling methodologically
rigorous in-depth analyses of the artefacts themselves as well as their complex intra-, inter-,
paratextual and transmedial apparatus” (2011, p.159). This section explains in detail how in this
study I apply speech act theory and game rhetoric to the analysis of social and ludic interaction in
dialogue.

Before delving into the application of the theoretical frameworks, let us briefly go through the close
reading of gameplay in practical terms. After I had chosen my material, I simply started watching
through it on YouTube and marked every occurrence of speech acts and game rhetoric in each
dialogue line on an excel sheet. I counted both the speech acts uttered by and targeted at the PC and
the NPCs separately. This was done in order to enable separate analysis of interaction on one hand
between the PC and NPCs and on the other hand between multiple NPCs only. The number of
dialogue lines was also counted to give an estimation for the total amount of dialogue in both
games.

The framework used in the analysis of the material consists of modified versions of Searle’s speech
act theory and Järvinen’s framework of game rhetoric. Before I started close reading the material, I
decided to run a short pilot of ten minutes from two other very similar games, Mass Effect
(Bioware, 2007) and Final Fantasy X (Square-Enix, 2001), trying to identify all speech acts and
game rhetoric from those ten minute segments and categorize them in their original categorizations
designed by Searle and Järvinen. This pilot gave a number of insights a few of which are relevant
to point out.
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First of all, the categorization of speech acts and game rhetoric in actual language use is prone to
high degree of subjectivity. An utterance that looks like a clear ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ to one may appear as an
implicit ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ to another. Thus a relatively large sample size is needed to reliably examine
trends in data. Secondly, on basis of the pilot I would argue that not all categories of GR are
applicable to analyzing RPG dialogue. ɢʀᴀᴛɪꜰɪᴄᴀᴛɪᴏɴ and ᴏᴜᴛᴄᴏᴍᴇ rhetoric specifically simply did
not make sense in the context of fictional dialogue. Thirdly, overlap among categories of both SAs
and GR are common. I decided to solve this by only counting the maximum of one SA and GR per
coherent utterance, picking the most relevant ones according to the context. Also, I found that there
seems to be two distinct interactive functions for both social and ludic interaction, and thus I make
the division of practical and conceptual social interaction and explicit and implicit ludic
interaction. These divisions are duly elaborated in the following subsections.

4.1 Application of speech acts
In order to analyze the social interactivity in dialogue, I decided to use Searle’s categorization of
speech acts, as I find it highly compatible with game rhetoric: both theories are interested in the
functional side of utterances and categorization thereof. It is also suggested as a tool of analyzing
the language of gaming in the only introductory work in the subject that could be found (Ensslin,
2012), which gives the method some professional merit.

Applied speech acts
social interaction between
fictional characters; initial
target of analysis and practical
prerequisite for game rhetoric
in dialogue

Practical social interaction
SAs containing outward
direction of fit

Conceptual social interaction
SAs not containing outward
direction of fit

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ (commands/questions)

ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ
Table 1: Application of speech acts: social interaction

25
Considering the specific aims of this study, I took the liberty to emphasize and form my own
categorization around Searle’s notion of direction of fit concerning speech acts: whether the
purpose of an utterance is to make the words match the world or the world match the words (see
Table 1). In terms of interaction, I see the latter much more prominent, as it explicitly attempts to
change something while the former merely takes a part of the world, be it physical or social, as a
topic of discourse. Yet the less interactive speech acts interact with ideas at the socio-cognitive
level, which in itself is also a form of interaction, so I decided to include them in the analysis as
well. Besides, in order to measure the relative amount of really explicit interaction one should
know the amount of less interactive material as well. Let us now turn to taking a closer look into
these two types of speech acts and see how this application differs from Searle’s original
framework.

4.1.1 Practical social interaction
When I began my search for a suitable framework, I started with the most obvious, direct and
explicit type of interaction in mind: a command, an utterance with the purpose of making the hearer
act in a specific way. This type of interaction could be found in Searle’s speech acts under the
category of ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs. It is the type of interaction that demands a practical response from the
hearer, making it very interactive indeed. For the purposes of data collection, I decided to
separately count two subsets of ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs: commands and questions. Whereas commands
generally demand a physical response, questions generally demand a verbal one. Both these types
of ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, although interactive, are notably different, and so could provide valuable insight, for
example about the level of aggressiveness of dialogue, when counted separately.

Searle attributes the ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs with an outward direction of fit: world to match the words. Another
category that shares this direction is ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs, a speech act with the purpose of having the
speaker commit to future action, demanding action from the speaker instead of the listener. The
third and least commonly used category sharing this direction of fit is that of ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs, a
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speech act reserved for formal declarations, like wedding and sentencing, effectively changing the
status of an object by virtue of saying it is thus. This category is also attributed with the other
direction of fit as it concurrently performs a descriptive function, but I make the simplification of
emphasizing the outward direction of fit: if a speech act contains the outward direction of fit, it is
deemed practical social interaction.

I decided to group these speech acts together under the label of practical social interaction, as I
see fit to emphasize the word action in interaction, attributed with the presence of outward
direction of fit. The illocution in both ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs includes a notion of action,
either by the hearer or the speaker. ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs are not as clear in this matter, and yet they always
promote a tangible change be it at purely social or even physical level: naming a child will directly
affect the way people refer to it and sentencing a man to prison physically alters his life. All in all,
it would have likely been acceptable to only take these practical cases of social interaction into
account in the confines of this study, but I fear it would have been detrimental for the
understanding of the bigger picture. If these are the really interactive ways one can communicate,
then what is their ratio to the less interactive communication? This is one main reason why the
remaining two less interactive speech acts were also analyzed, under the heading of conceptual
social interaction.

4.1.2 Conceptual social interaction
If the categories of practical social interaction had an emphasis on the word action, the categories
of conceptual social interaction are characterized by its absence. The two speech acts that I
included here are the ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ and ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ, both lacking the outward direction of fit.
ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs, as Searle puts it, use words to match world, which is to say they are a means of
referring to the perceived reality. This inward direction of fit is the logical opposite to the one that
the speech acts of practical social interaction use. With ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs, on the other hand, according to
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Searle, “the speaker is neither trying to get the world to match the words nor the words to match the
world, rather the truth of the expressed proposition is presupposed” (1976, p.12), ie. they also lack
the outward direction of fit.

4.2 Application of game rhetoric
While social interaction was relatively easy to analyze using Searle’s speech acts, game rhetoric
proved to be more of a challenge. This was mainly due to the fact that while basically any sensible
utterance can be classified as a type of a speech act, only some of these speech acts can be
classified as game rhetoric. It was originally my goal to count all instances of game rhetoric found
in the speech acts, but it became clear in the pilot that some categories, especially instances of
ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric, were extremely hard to pinpoint, as they did not so much refer to action but to
the state of being, the way the player is immersed in the role of a PC.

Applied game rhetoric
ludic interaction between the
player and the game;
secondary target of analysis,
potentially taking place in a
speech act

Explicit ludic interaction
GR referring to player action

Implicit ludic interaction
GR not referring to player
action

ᴍᴇᴀɴs

ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ

ɢᴏᴀʟ
ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ
Table 2: Application of game rhetoric: ludic interaction

Having acquired this insight I decided to view game rhetoric in two main types: as explicit and
implicit ludic interaction, mirroring the division of practical and conceptual social interaction:
explicit ludic interaction is such that refers to player action, something the player did, is doing or
will do in the game, while implicit ludic interaction refers to player involvement without player
action (Table 2). I categorized ɢᴏᴀʟ, ᴍᴇᴀɴs and ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric as explicit and ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ
rhetoric as implicit ludic interaction. ɢʀᴀᴛɪꜰɪᴄᴀᴛɪᴏɴ and ᴏᴜᴛᴄᴏᴍᴇ rhetoric were left out of the
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framework, as they are mainly relevant in smaller scale games, ones working in spans of matches
or races for example, not games embracing fully fledged narratives. Let us now have a look at how
the instances of these explicit and implicit cases of game rhetoric were collected from the material.

4.2.1 Explicit ludic interaction
I began my approach to game rhetoric the same way I did with speech acts, focusing on the clearest
and most explicit instances. If a character in a game tells the PC to grab a sword, and doing so
requires player action, that is most certainly game rhetoric infused dialogue. Here, again, I stress
the word action: if a piece of dialogue refers to player action, be it in the past, present or future, I
count it as explicit ludic interaction. Dividing categories of game rhetoric into either explicit or
implicit ludic interaction is a classification made on grounds of perceived typicality, not absolute
differences, and is based on the observations made in the course of this study. I reason that ɢᴏᴀʟ,
ᴍᴇᴀɴs and ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric typically refer, in that order, to an action a player is attempting to do,
should do or has done, and thus find it logical to group them together on grounds of common
emphasis on action as explicit ludic interaction. These categories of GR are henceforth
collectively referred to as explicit game rhetoric.

Let us then take a look at a few clear examples from the research material to paint a clearer picture
of what constitutes as explicit ludic interaction. Again, the important thing to keep in mind is player
action. For an example of ɢᴏᴀʟ and ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric, there is a scene in DA:I where the PC and
his groups are in search of a source of power and stumble across its guardians, after brief
introductions, the guardian remarks that
(1)

I know what you seek. Like all who have come before, you wish to drink from the
Vir’Abelasan,

to which a member of the PC’s group adds a clarification to the PC
(2)

The place of the Way of Sorrows. He speaks of the Well!
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Both these dialogue lines contain an utterance that qualifies as ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric, as they explicitly refer
to the objective of the segment: finding the Well of Sorrows. This is what the player is attempting
to accomplish. Later in the discussion the guardian mentions that
(3)

Trespassers you are, but you have followed the Rites of Petition. You have shown
respect to Mythal,

judging the past actions of the player. This is a rather clear example of ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric. For an
example of ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric, let us turn to FFXII. There, in middle of a boss battle in the later stages
of the game, a member in the PC’s group taunts the enemy:
(4)

Always hiding behind your toys. Pity if anything were to happen to them.

This is a signal for the player to focus taking out the “toys” the enemy is using in order to
effectively fight against him, telling the player the means to win the battle.

These three categories of explicit ludic interaction can sometimes be rather hard to distinguish,
especially between the ɢᴏᴀʟ and ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric, and at times they both appear to take place in a
single utterance. Often it is even more difficult to draw the line between minimal game rhetoric and
absence of game rhetoric, a topic for a later discussion. Let us now turn to the last part of this
section, implicit ludic interaction, which at the same time consists of what appears the most
common yet most elusive type of game rhetoric.

4.2.2 Implicit ludic interaction
Here at last we have the implicit ludic interaction and its only category of GR, the one that
solicited the division of game rhetoric in the first place, ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric, that will also, as the
sole representative of its category, be referred to as implicit game rhetoric. Järvinen describes
ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric as “trying to motivate the player into the role it affords to act from” (2008,
p.302), which I understand chiefly as assuming the role of the player. In other words, ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ
rhetoric attempts to draw the player into the game, essentially becoming the PC in line with
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suspension of disbelief assumed in any form of fiction, only in a more personal sense in the case of
video games. It is thus, unlike explicit ludic interaction, not about action but being, of immersion.

Naturally, a game does not frequently state, least of all in dialogue, that you the player are this
character, although breaking the fourth wall in video games is not entirely uncommon (Bräysy,
2017). Instead, the player is implicitly led along to assume the reins of a character by ludic
accessibility, letting the player control the character. While controlling the PC, I would argue that
any dialogue line that the PC either utters or is the target of is effectively ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric. If the
PC is an active participant in a social exchange, then so is also the player through that character.
While occurrences of explicit GR are counted on the basis of the content of dialogue, implicit GR
only takes into consideration the direction of dialogue: PC > NPC and NPC > PC = implicit ludic
interaction, while NPC > NPC = no implicit ludic interaction. For the synthesis of the whole model
of interactivity, see Table 3.

Speech acts
social interaction between
fictional characters; initial
target of analysis and practical
prerequisite for game rhetoric
in dialogue

Practical social
interaction
Speech acts containing
outward direction of fit

Conceptual social
interaction
Speech acts not containing
outward direction of fit

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ (commands/questions)

ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ
Game rhetoric
ludic interaction between the
player and the game;
secondary target of analysis,
potentially taking place in a
speech act

Explicit ludic interaction
Game rhetoric referring to
player action

Implicit ludic interaction
Game rhetoric not referring to
player action

ᴍᴇᴀɴs

ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ

ɢᴏᴀʟ
ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ
Table 3: Application of speech acts and game rhetoric in an analytical framework of interaction in video
game dialogue
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Using these applied frameworks of interaction, I close-read the material and collected numerical
data on the usage of social and ludic interaction in the character dialogue of Dragon Age:
Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII. In the next section, I present this data and showcase the way
interaction plays out in the dialogue of these two games.
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5 Analysis
In this section, I present the collected data from the video game dialogue and provide an analysis
with examples and figures. First, an overview of the data as a whole is briefly presented using a
summarizing table (5.1). After that, I turn to analyzing the data from the two games, Dragon Age:
Inquisition (5.2) and Final Fantasy XII (5.3), one at a time, and present a brief hands-on close
reading of a scene from both of these games. Finally, I make comparisons between them attempting
to explain differences and similarities found in the data both in terms of social and ludic interaction
(5.4). To remind the reader, here in Table 4 is a brief summary of theories employed in analyzing
the data.

Summary of theories

What is it about?

Relevant terminology

Speech act theory

doing things with words; social
interaction

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ, ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ, ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ,
ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ, ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ, speech
act (SA)

Game rhetoric

game communicating with
player; ludic interaction

ɢᴏᴀʟ -, ᴍᴇᴀɴs -, ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ -,
ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ rhetoric, game
rhetoric (GR)

Table 4: Summary of theories

At this point, I also want to remind the reader about the primary research question, already
presented in the introduction: how does the context of a game affect the fictional dialogue in two
different, story driven video games Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII? Having
explored the material and its theoretical notions, one is able to grasp on narrowed down, more
concrete realizations of this rather open-ended research question. Firstly, I want to find out if active
dialogue employing DA:I actually has more game rhetoric in its dialogue than the more cinematic
FFXII, as one would logically expect. Secondly, I want to see if there are correlations between
different types of social and ludic interaction, for example between the use of practical social
interaction and explicit ludic interaction, both of which deal with practical action.
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5.1 Overview of data
Categorizing the two hours of game dialogue by close reading proved to be, as expected, an
endeavour of challenging interpretation. Should I start again, I might end up with different results,
for example interpreting a structurally clear ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ as more of an implicit ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ, but I would
consider that a common drawback of any qualitative analysis: people interpret data differently.
While it is true that the results here are collected in less than ideally objective, clear-cut manner,
they are rather plentiful. This should make the clearer cases, which I believe form the majority of
data, outweigh the effect of the unclear instances in most cases.

* whole games as portrayed in the YouTube videos, which omit a large amount of optional content

Data overview: instances of speech
acts and game rhetoric
(⅙ of the dialogue from whole
games*)

Dragon Age: Inquisition
(active dialogue)

Final Fantasy XII
(passive dialogue)

Speech acts: Practical social
interaction (ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs,
ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs)

157

192

Speech acts: Conceptual social
interaction (ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs, ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs)

358

336

Game rhetoric: Explicit ludic
interaction (ɢᴏᴀʟ, ᴍᴇᴀɴs, ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ)

49

13

Game rhetoric: Implicit ludic
interaction (ᴍᴏᴛɪᴠᴀᴛɪᴏɴ)

348

120

Table 5: Overview of data

Before delving into the finer details of the data, let us first take a general look at the numbers. Here,
Table 5 shows the distribution of interaction in terms of the larger categorizations established in the
Methods (4) section: practical/conceptual social interaction and explicit/implicit ludic interaction.
The numbers here represent the number of instances of speech acts and game rhetoric found in the
dialogue. When comparing the two games, the numbers are distinctively close to each other in
social interaction, but differ rather noticeably in ludic interaction. As expected, Dragon Age:
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Inquisition, the game using active dialogue, is the one higher in the use of game rhetoric. Having
laid out the general flow of things, let us now take a closer look into the results of these two games
one at a time.

5.2 Dragon Age: Inquisition
Dragon Age: Inquisition, the game that takes full advantage of active dialogue, does indeed contain
a fair bit of ludic interaction as expected, yet perhaps not as much explicit GR as one might expect.
Figure 2 showcases both the social and ludic interaction found in DA:I in plain numbers that
signify their raw number of occurrences. Not only is the amount of different speech acts presented
but also the direction of those speech acts: by and to whom they are uttered. In addition,
noteworthy differences are detailed in percentages in the running text when suitable; percentages
are more comprehensively covered in section 5.4 in which speech acts and game rhetoric are
explored separately. Looking at Figure 2, the most striking feature is easily the two tall bars on the
ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ speech act, the larger one signifying the number of ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs uttered by NPCs to the PC
and the slightly smaller one showing the number of ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs from NPCs to other NPCs.
ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs are clearly the most common category of speech act, and the target of these ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs
is most often the PC.

35

Figure 2: Interaction in Dragon Age: Inquisition

Looking at the distribution of speech acts, ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs form the vast majority, more specifically
65% of all 515 speech acts. The next largest category is that of ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, covering a 28% slice.
Out of these ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, over half are questions rather than commands, and over half of these
questions are inquired by the PC. ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs and comissives are both rare and ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs only
have one occurrence. When it comes to game rhetoric, the implicit type, ie. the instances when the
PC is an active participant in a dialogue line (speech acts by & to PC; the sum of blue and red bars
in Figure 2), has a significant coverage of over half of all speech acts, 67% to be precise. This
means that only 33% of the dialogue does not directly involve the PC. Explicit game rhetoric, on
the other hand, appears only in 9% of the speech acts. To get a better idea of how this interplay of
social and ludic interaction takes place in Dragon Age: Inquisition, let us analyze a relatively short,
two and a half minute scene from the later parts of the game.

The scene takes place in a late segment of the game (Gamer’s Little Playground, 2014, 5:00:305:03:00) where the main character and his party are racing towards a source of mysterious power,
the Well of Sorrows, also sought by the antagonist Corypheus. The actors in this scene include the
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PC, the Inquisitor, who happens to be a male elf in this playthrough, his four party members and an
enigmatic elf they encounter. The scene begins as the party walks through the doors of temple,
seemingly leading towards the Well of Sorrows. The passage is depicted in dialogue lines, as it is
in the game, with some visual cues explained with lines between asterisks. Explicit GR is
highlighted: ɢᴏᴀʟ in green, ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ in blue and ᴍᴇᴀɴs yellow. Since the scene centers around the
PC, almost every dialogue line exhibits implicit GR, and thus it makes little sense to highlight it in
this passage. As the party enters the building, they are greeted by an elf in ceremonial garb
(Example 5):

(5)

Morrigan: ‘Tis not what I expected. What was this chamber used for…
Inquisitor: We’re being watched.
*a row of elves carrying bows appear behind the party, arrows nocked*
Elf: Venavis.
Elf: You… are unlike the other invaders.
Elf: You have the features of those who call themselves elvhen.
Elf: You bear the mark of magic which is… familiar.
Elf: How has this come to pass? What is your connection to those who first
disturbed our slumber?
PLAYER CHOICE: (They are my enemies.)(“Our slumber”?)(First tell me who you
are.)

Example 5: Dragon Age: Inquisition excerpt 1(of 4)

Here we can observe the rather cold reception that the party is greeted with. From the viewpoint of
speech acts, this scene provides what one would expect from Figure 2: ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs are the vast
majority and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs come as rather close second, in this case in the form of questions.
Everything is delivered bluntly, yet in calm and collected manner. What this segment shows well is
the centrality of the PC in DA:I, the Inquisitor, as the other party members are basically ignored by
the elf confronting the party. This builds up implicit ludic interaction, preparing the player to
assume a conversational stance in the dialogue choices to come, yet player action is not referred to,
and thus there is no explicit ludic interaction at play. At the end of the elf’s monologue, the player
is given three choices on how to respond. The underlined choice is selected, and the dialogue
continues (Example 6):
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(6)

Inquisitor: They are my enemies, as well as yours.
Elf: I am called Abelas. We are Sentinels, tasked with standing against those who
trespass on sacred ground.
Abelas: We wake only to fight, to preserve this place. Our numbers diminish with
each invasion.
Abelas: I know what you seek. Like all who have come before, you wish to drink
from the Vir’Abelasan.
Morrigan [whispering to the Inquisitor]: “The place of the Way of Sorrows”. He
speaks of the Well!
Abelas: It is not for you. It is not for any of you.
PLAYER CHOICE: (We mean you no harm)(That Well could be useful)(We came
to stop Corypheus)(The elves need you!)([investigate])

Example 6: Dragon Age: Inquisition excerpt 2(of 4)

The elf, revealing his name to be Abelas, responds with an introduction of him and his kind, after
which he makes it clear that the Well of Sorrows is under their protection and is not to be touched
by outsiders. Finding The Well, being the gameplay objective in this segment, makes for a good
example of ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric in three dialogue lines, highlighted in green. It is the reason why the
group has come to the place, and acquiring it is their, as well as the player’s, goal: what the player
is attempting to accomplish. Morrigan, a party member, provides the Inquisitor with explanation, a
translation of what Abelas said in elven language, confirming the player of the goal’s proximity.
After this, Abelas proclaims that the Well is in fact not available (“It is not for you”), serving as
opposing ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric, creating tension between both the characters and the player trying to
achieve a good outcome. The revelation of this opposition signals for a high risk of conflict,
making dialogue choices all the more pressing. The player response here can vary quite
significantly: the player can act calmly, try to explain the reason, insist on the Well, appeal for
racial sympathy or ask clarifying questions. In this playthrough, the friendly option is chosen
(Example 7):
(7)

Inquisitor: We did not come here to fight you, nor to steal from your temple.
Abelas: I believe you.
Abelas [nods]: Trespassers you are, but you have followed the rites of petition. You
have shown respect to Mythal.
Abelas: If these others are enemies of yours, we will aid you in destroying them.
Abelas: When this is done, you shall be permitted to depart… and never return.
Dorian: I’ll admit, the idea of fighting the last of their kind… does not thrill me.
Morrigan: Consider carefully. You must stop Corypheus, yes, but you may also need
the well for your own.
CRITICAL PLAYER CHOICE: (We will ally.)(I don’t trust them.)(We may need
that Well.)

Example 7: Dragon Age: Inquisition excerpt 3(of 4)
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The Inquisitor’s plea for non-aggression is accepted, and Abelas promises cooperation against their
common enemy, Corypheus and his forces, on the terms that the Well remains untouched. The fact
that Abelas proposes a temporary alliance is because the player duly completed the ceremonial rites
of petition, optional puzzles before this scene. Had the player not completed the rites, the elves
would have remained hostile no matter the dialogue choice. The notion that Abelas makes about
following the rites serves as ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric, as it relates to player action that happened in the
past. Dorian states his reluctance to fight the elves, which can be seen as ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric, advising
for a peaceful course of action, while Morrigan stresses the importance of the Well, again
reminding of the goal. The persuasion of both parties is essentially conveyed as advice, not as
commands, effectively giving the ultimate choice to the Inquisitor. Now the player is left with a
crucial choice, clearly indicated in game: whether the player allies with the elves or refuses their
offer either on basis of distrust or necessity of the Well. In this playthrough the Well is deemed too
important for a compromise (Example 8).
(8)

Inquisitor: I refuse.
Abelas: As you wish.
Abelas: Our duty is clear. The Vir’Abelasan shall not be usurped… even if I must
destroy it.
Abelasan: Masal din’an.
*Abelas exits the room from the balcony he is standing on.*
Morrigan: No!
*Morrigan shapeshifts into a bird and rushes after Abelas*
Inquisitor: Morrigan!
*Fight ensues between the party and the Sentinels*
END OF SCENE

Example 8: Dragon Age: Inquisition excerpt 4(of 4)

Even after refusing cooperation, Abelas remains calm, and simply states that it is better to destroy
the precious Well rather than let it to hands of outsiders, effectively acting as ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric
signaling imminent danger and urgency for the player to reach the objective. Morrigan loses her
composure and rushes after Abelas, leaving the party to fend for themselves against the now openly
hostile elves. The scene showcases choices and consequences found in the dialogue of Dragon
Age: Inquisition, and exemplifies the ways game rhetoric works through speech acts and how the
agency of the PC is held in high esteem as it is always up to the PC to make the final decision.
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5.3 Final Fantasy XII
Final Fantasy XII, the game using mostly passive dialogue, shows a distinct lack of game rhetoric
throughout the data, as expected. As with Figure 2, Figure 3 also presents the results in plain
numbers signifying the raw number of occurrences. Clearly, the most frequently used speech act by
far is ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ, with ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ coming as a clear second, consisting of questions more than
commands, just like in DA:I. The other speech acts are used very sparsely. When it comes to
speakers and addressees, it is clear that the PC gets little attention in FFXII, which translates to low
implicit game rhetoric, as the PC is an active participant in dialogue in only 23% of all speech acts.
And while that number is low, explicit game rhetoric is significantly lower, found in only 2% of
speech acts.

Figure 3: Interaction in Final Fantasy XII

Just as with DA:I, let us now take a closer look at scene in Final Fantasy XII. This short scene of
little over two minutes (XCV//, 2017, 2:01:33-2:03:44) takes place in a docked airship, where a
detained princess named Ashe, a lost heir of an annexed country, attempts to escape on her own
from her benevolent yet too protective host. Ashe is a party member and a potential PC, but not the

40
default one. That role belongs to Vaan, a war orphan who, in the beginning of the game, finds
something he should not have on a thieving operation, and one chance encounter after another he
ends up in a resistance group attempting to retake their lost homeland. The scene contains no
explicit GR, but unlike the presented scene from DA:I, implicit GR does not appear in every
dialogue line, and thus is highlighted in gray instead whenever present. All participants in this
scene are party members and potential PCs – the player can choose which character to directly
control, but Vaan is always the default PC who is available at practically every point of the game.
The scene starts as Vaan walks up to Ashe in the airship cockpit (Example 9):

(9)

Vaan: What are you doing?
Vaan: This is Balthier’s ship.
Ashe: I’m going to retrieve the Dawn Shard. It’s the proof that I need.
Ashe: I know where it’s hidden.
Ashe: I’ll return his airship later.
Vaan: Are you crazy?
Ashe: This is something I have to do. Not only for myself, but for all those who
have fallen.
Ashe: I will not be made to hide!
Ashe: I’ll fight alone, if I must.
Vaan: You still have Basch, right?
Vaan: Besides, you can’t just go around stealing people’s ships. What are you trying
to do?
Ashe: I’m trying to concentrate!

Example 9: Final Fantasy XII excerpt 1(of 3)

The start of this scene already shows its difference to the style used in DA:I. Vaan, the PC, makes
ethical remarks on his own, and the player sits back and observes. ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs are used unusually
often (“I’m going to retrieve the Dawn Shard.”; “I’ll return his airship later”;”I will not be made to
hide!”) to highlight Ashe’s unrelenting conviction, questioned by Vaan. If Ashe had agency to act
and was considered the PC, some of her ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs could be considered explicit GR, for example
ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric in setting the objective of finding the “Dawn Shard”. Yet the player knows that she
does not hold the authority to act this way by herself, and thus the player has no reason to readily
accept these words as game rhetoric. Vaan, the PC, is an active participant throughout this bit of
dialogue, and thus we can regard each dialogue line in the passage as implicit game rhetoric. The
scene continues as a third party enters the conversation (Example 10):
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(10)

Distorted voice: That’s quite enough, Your Majesty.
Balthier (using voice distortion device): What do you think, a bit over the top?
Balthier: In my line of work, you never know when something like this might come
in handy.
Balthier (using voice distortion machine to mimic Ashe): I’m trying to concentrate!
Balthier: I’m leaving you with the Marquis.
Ashe: You can’t!
Balthier: Trust me, you’re better off staying here.
Ashe: Suppose you kidnapped me instead?
Ashe: You’re a sky pirate aren’t you?
Ashe: Then steal me. Is that so much to ask?
Balthier: What do you have that I would want?
Ashe: The Dynast-King’s treasure.
Ashe: The Dawn Shard is just one of the riches that lie waiting in King Raithwall’s
tomb.

Example 10: Final Fantasy XII excerpt 2(of 3)

The third party is revealed to be the owner of the ship, Balthier, a sky pirate with a heart of gold.
He makes a few comical remarks, after which he casually states that he is going to leave Ashe
behind. Ashe then appeals to Balthier’s greed, him being a pirate after all, and proposes a sound
reward from a royal tomb Ashe needs to go to in order to find a proof of her royal bloodline. Vaan,
being a rather inconsequential character in the grand scheme of things, is basically left out of the
conversation, making this passage void of implicit game rhetoric. Again, no explicit GR is found,
as the dialogue is effectively used for cinematic, non-interactive storytelling. After hearing about
Ashe’s proposal, Balthier changes his apprehending tone (Example 11):

(11)

Balthier: *whistles*
Balthier: King Raithwall, you say?
Basch: Kidnapping royalty is a serious offense.
Basch: It won’t do much to lower the bounty on your head.
Balthier: How much is the bounty on your head these days, I wonder?
Basch (to Ashe): Allow me to escort you in Vossler’s place.
Fran (to Vaan and Penelope): Will you be joining us?
Vaan: What, are you kidding?
Vaan: I don’t wanna stick around in this place.
Penelo: Then I’m coming too!
Vaan: Penelo?
Penelo: Don’t leave me here.
Vaan: Of course not.
Fran: Then it’s settled. We should leave before the Marquis realizes she’s missing.
END OF SCENE

Example 11: Final Fantasy XII excerpt 3(of 3)

Balthier, successfully persuaded by the promise of treasure, at least at face value, shows his interest
in the proposition. The rest of the party join in, and playful banter ensues between Balthier and
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Basch, a disgraced knight vowed to protect Ashe. Basch offers his aid to Ashe, and Fran, Balthier’s
companion, asks if Vaan and Penelo want to continue tagging along, bringing Vaan, the PC, back
to the conversation, effectively generating implicit game rhetoric again. They accept the offer and
the group takes off. In this scene, Vaan’s involvement is of secondary importance to the plot, which
can be said about most of the game. Among a princess, a sky pirate and a trained soldier, Vaan is
just an orphan and a thief. He serves his purpose as a viewpoint character and a supporting friend to
most of the party members, but shows a striking difference in social importance and plot centrality
as compared to the PC of DA:I, which in turn we can perceive as lesser amount of implicit game
rhetoric in the dialogue of FFXII as compared to DA:I.

I hope to have shown to a sufficient degree how Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII
handle their character dialogue and what the collected data broadly says about social and ludic
interaction in that dialogue. In the next section, these two games will be compared side to side to
get a better understanding of the differences and similarities in the way social and ludic interaction
plays out in their dialogue.

5.4 Comparisons
This section deals with comparisons between Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII, first
in terms of social interaction through speech acts and after that ludic interaction through game
rhetoric.

5.4.1 Social interaction
Looking at the bare distribution of all speech acts on Figure 4, one can at a glance see the numbers
align almost evenly with both games. ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs, a category of conceptual social interaction, is by
far the most common category of speech acts, covering over half of all speech acts in both of the
games. The other category of conceptual social interaction, ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ, only comes up a few times.

43
In the case of practical social interaction, ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ is by far the most common category. Both
commands and questions raise far above instances of ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs, which are
approximately as rarely used as ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs. It is indeed striking how similar the data is on both
games, perhaps indicating a typical distribution in any fictional dialogue or dialogue per se.

Figure 4: Comparison of speech act distribution between DA:I and FFXII

Not only are the numbers almost equal per speech act category in relative terms, but in absolute
terms as well. The total number of speech acts found in DA:I is 515 in 422 dialogue lines, and in
FFXII 528 in 454 dialogue lines. Accordingly, the average number of speech acts per dialogue line
is also very similar in both games: 1,2 in DA:I and 1,16 in FFXII. The only differences between the
games one can at this level of analysis point out is that DA:I is slightly higher in ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs and
FFXII is higher in ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ questions. This data suggests that there is no indication of significant
difference in social interaction when it comes to active and passive dialogue at the general level.
Let us see if this is also true when analyzing the social interaction of the PC and NPCs separately.
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PC

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇQue

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇCom ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ Total

DA:I

51 (54%)

1 (1%)

35 (37%)

4 (4%)

1 (1%)

3 (3%)

95

FFXII

33 (54%)

1 (2%)

24 (39%)

2 (3%)

0 (0%)

1 (2%)

61

NPC

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇQue

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇCom ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ Total

DA:I

286 (68%)

13 (3%)

61 (15%)

43 (10%)

0 (0%)

18 (4%)

420

FFXII

287 (61%)

22 (5%)

101 (22%)

44 (9%)

4 (1%)

15 (3%)

467

Table 6: Speech acts uttered by the PCs and NPCs

What is instantly clear from this Table 6 is that the PCs speak significantly less than the NPCs. The
difference in speaker activity, however, coincides with the analysis of implicit game rhetoric, so in
this section I shall mostly focus on the relative difference between the use of different speech acts.
Whereas the total distribution of speech acts showed no real differences, some can definitely be
seen between the different actors. From the PCs’ side, only ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ questions are
used for the vast majority of time, with approximately same ratios between DA:I and FFXII. On the
NPCs’ side, just like with the PCs, ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ questions are clearly the two most
used speech act categories, but the other SAs are used to somewhat greater extent as well.
Especially ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ commands are much more actively used by the NPCs than the PCs: out of the
DA:I’s PC’s 95 speech acts, only four (~4%) are ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ commands, whereas the same number
for the game’s NPCs is 43 out of the total of 420 (~10%). Even though these are notable
differences, they are differences between the PCs and NPCs, not active and passive dialogue: on
the level of speech act distribution, active and passive dialogue appear similar if not almost
identical.

5.4.2 Ludic interaction
Whereas the data on social interaction is very similar in Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy
XII, game rhetoric shows some clear differences (Figure 5). The most notable takeaway here is that
the dialogue of DA:I exhibits more game rhetoric in almost all its categories by a rather significant
margin. Looking at the numbers alone, implicit game rhetoric has significantly more occurrences
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than the explicit type in both games, yet this difference can be attributed to the difference in the
way data on explicit and implicit GR was collected. As explained in 4.2.2, implicit GR is only
concerned with the direction of speech in dialogue, as any dialogue that directly includes the PC is
treated as implicit GR. Meanwhile, explicit GR needs the approval of pragmatic close reading: do I
as a researcher think that player action is being referred to. Thus, rather than comparing the
numbers of explicit and implicit GR with each other, one should, for example, compare the explicit
GR of DA:I with that of FFXII.

Figure 5: Comparison of ludic interaction between DA:I and FFXII

The trend that the dialogue of DA:I contains more game rhetoric than FFXII is clear, yet it is
evenly clear that there are marked differences between the numbers of different GR. The relatively
high amount of implicit game rhetoric is no surprise, as naturally the PC should to some degree
take part in dialogue whenever he/she is present in a social situation. Yet there is a vast difference
in the extent to which the PC takes this active conversational role in these two games. In FFXII, the
PC speaks and is spoken to approximately an equal number of times. When he says something he is
likely reacted to and when he is addressed he replies. In DA:I, on the other hand, the PC is the
target of dialogue two and a half times as often as he speaks himself. The PC of DA:I is a person of
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high importance, a focus of attention, whereas the PC of FFXII is just one, relatively unimportant
member of the gang. This is further highlighted in Figure 6, which shows the amount of dialogue
containing implicit GR (PC>NPC; NPC>PC) compared to dialogue without implicit GR
(NPC>NPC).

450

408 (77%)

400
350
300
253 (49%)
250
200

168 (33%)

150
100

95 (18%)
61 (11%)

59 (11%)

PC>NPC (implicit GR)

NPC>PC (implicit GR)

50
0

Dragon Age: Inquisition

NPC>NPC (no implicit GR)

Final Fantasy XII

Figure 6: Who is speaking to whom in DA:I and FFXII

As the data on Figure 6 points out, turn-taking in the character dialogue of DA:I and FFXII is
strikingly different when looking at the direction of speech: in DA:I the majority of dialogue
centers around the PC, while in FFXII most of the dialogue does not directly involve him at all.
The PC does not speak excessively much in either game, but he is significantly more often the
addressee in DA:I than in FFXII. This is something rather expected, yet perhaps not to this degree.
Active dialogue often naturally centers around the PC, as the player is frequently left to control the
PC in a relatively open environment and to freely open dialogue with different NPCs. As the PC is
the character who initiates the dialogue, s/he is naturally also on the receiving end getting at least
the initial response from the NPCs and often opens up a branching dialogue tree. FFXII also
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includes dialogue found in open environments, but since the dialogue is not ludic, it usually
consists of one-liners by the NPCs and no possibility for a response from the PC.

Dragon Age:
Inquisition

ɢᴏᴀʟ

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

17 (59%) 1 (33%) 16 (94%) ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ

0

ᴍᴇᴀɴs

Fᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ Final Fantasy XII ɢᴏᴀʟ

ᴍᴇᴀɴs

Fᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ

6 (66%) 3 (75%) 0

0

0

ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ

0

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇQues 1 (3%)

0

0

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇQues

1 (11%) 1 (25%) 0

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇCom

7 (26%)

2 (66%) 0

ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇCom

2 (22%) 0

0

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ

0

0

0

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ

0

0

0

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ

4 (14%)

0

1 (6%)

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ

0

0

0

Total

29

3

17

Total

9

4

0

0

0

Table 7: Explicit game rhetoric in DA:I and FFXII

When it comes to explicit game rhetoric, DA:I trumps FFXII, just like with implicit GR, as
presented in Table 7. The numbers here are much smaller in both games, however, signalling the
relative rarity of explicit game rhetoric in video game dialogue overall: the 49 speech acts
containing explicit GR in DA:I amount to around 10% of all speech in the game, while the 13
found in FFXII amount to mere 2%. Most of the time, then, it would seem that video game
dialogue does not directly relate to player action, and is left for believable world-building and
storytelling.
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Figure 7: Locations of explicit game rhetoric in Dragon Age: Inquisition

Figure 7 shows the speech act distribution of the explicit game rhetoric in the active dialogue of
Dragon Age: Inquisition, the number of instances where explicit GR was found in different speech
acts. What is instantly clear is the dominance of ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs in this regard, containing 69% of all
explicit GR found in DA:I. I would have expected explicit GR to appear more frequently in SAs of
practical social interaction than the conceptual type, as both deal with concrete action, but that
seems not to be the case. ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ commands hold the second place, having 18%, while ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ
questions only have one occurrence. Surprisingly, no GR was found in ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs, even though
they could easily be used to convey a sort of emotional feedback of player action, eg. ‘thank you’
or ‘sorry’. ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric is the most common type of GR, while ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ is a close second, both
found mostly in ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs, ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ almost exclusively so. ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric was only found three
times, two of which in ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ commands. This low amount is understandable, as a significant
part of ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric is often handled by elements outside dialogue, like map markers and quest
journals, but I would have expected slightly more from the dialogue as well.

49

Figure 8: Locations of explicit game rhetoric in Final Fantasy XII

Finally, Figure 8 shows how explicit game rhetoric plays out in the passive dialogue of FFXII, that
is, on an extremely low profile. All in all, only 11 instances of explicit GR was found (2% of total
number of speech acts), and only ɢᴏᴀʟ and ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric – no ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ at all. Interestingly
enough, FFXII still had more ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric than DA:I (4 vs 3). Here, like in DA:I, most of the
explicit GR is found in ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs, and only a couple in ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ questions and commands. The
complete lack of ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric is rather surprising, yet understandable for passive dialogue.
While in DA:I, the player is required to make many choices, often difficult ones, so acquiring
ample feedback on the consequences of these choices is rewarding and engaging, whereas the same
strategy would hardly work for the linear FFXII, where the player makes no choices in the course
of the plot and thus has less interest in the consequences of pre-determined story events.

In this section I have explored the social and ludic interaction in Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final
Fantasy XII with numbers, examples and comparisons. Now it is time to consider what conclusions
can be drawn from all this in the discussion section.
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6 Discussion
This section considers the fruits of this study from three perspectives. First, the main findings of the
previous section are presented in a brief summary. After that, these findings are compared to two
pieces of previous research dealing with SAT in the context of video games. Lastly, the limitations
and reliability of the study are critically examined, leading up to the final conclusions.

6.1 Summary of results
In this study I set out to explore the effects of ludic context, ie. the context of a game, to the
fictional dialogue of Dragon Age: Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII, and it is safe to say that the
exploration has yielded some rather clear results. Starting with the more general notions, the data
would suggest that, unsurprisingly, the language of active dialogue in DA:I contains significantly
more ludic interaction than the passive dialogue of FFXII. This is in line with established
hypothesis, and it makes sense that dialogue with player agency often refers to the player and their
actions. However, the assumed connection between practical social interaction and explicit ludic
interaction was not found, going against the hypothesis that player action could easily be directed
with practical commands and questioned with questions. Instead, the data shows that while the PC
is rarely directed with practical social interaction, his actions are often referred to with conceptual
social interaction.

When considering the results on the level of speech acts and game rhetoric, one can find both
striking differences and similarities between the two games: while speech act distribution is almost
identical, the distribution of game rhetoric is significantly different. In both games, ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs were
by far the most used speech acts, followed by ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs; the other categories of speech acts were
only used marginally. The total number of speech acts found in both games was also strikingly
similar despite the different dialogue styles of the games. It could simply be the case that both these
games in spite of their differences try their best to emulate natural flow of conversation in their
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writing, and thus have a very similar depiction of social interaction in terms of speech acts that is
not affected by the presence or the lack of ludic interaction.

The differences in game rhetoric can mostly be summed up as predictable. DA:I, having the focus
on active dialogue, naturally had far more both explicit and implicit GR than FFXII. What was
somewhat surprising, however, was that ᴍᴇᴀɴs rhetoric was almost absent even in DA:I, whereas
other types of explicit GR, ɢᴏᴀʟ and ꜰᴇᴇᴅʙᴀᴄᴋ rhetoric, could quite often be found. Perhaps it
would be too taxing for the suspension of disbelief to have a high amount of gameplay instructions
in dialogue, and that these sorts of instructions are purposefully left for other mediums of
information than character dialogue, like info panels and quest logs. As with speech acts, the
motivation here may simply be to keep the writing within the realms of believable fiction.

6.2 Comparisons with previous research
As mentioned before, the language used in video games is not a common topic of research to say
the least, and thus providing direct comparisons between the results of this study and previous
studies is difficult at best. No study in my knowledge has used the theory of game rhetoric together
with any linguistic framework, and so I argue that the only reasonable comparisons can be done
with other studies that have attempted to analyze video game -related subject matter with linguistic
means. Fortunately, I have managed to find two such pieces of writing that not only do just that,
but also utilize the same categorization of speech acts that I use in this study: Ensslin’s introduction
to “the linguistic pragmatics of gameplay” (2011, p.87-96) and Hovinmaa’s undergraduate thesis
on pragmatic features of Dragon Age: Origins’ dialogue (2016).

Ensslin’s introductory book (2011) is a broad presentation of different ways one can examine the
language of gaming from the point of view of discourse analysis. The word language is understood
here very broadly as communication (p.4), and thus the topics of interest are not purely limited to
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linguistic analysis of video game content but also cover, for example, communication through
multimodality, language used by gamers and language used about games. It is then no great
surprise that the usage of speech acts is also examined holistically and not only focusing on the
language used in video games, barely scratching the surface of character dialogue. Nonetheless,
some basic notions are made about the use of different speech acts in the context of video games,
and these notions can to an extent be compared with the results of this study.

The main point regarding speech acts that Ensslin makes is the prevalence of ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs (referred
to as representatives) and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, and to a lesser extent ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs, in gaming discourse. This
broad statement sits well with the results of this study, as ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs are indeed the
most common types of speech acts in the data. Yet the examples that Ensslin uses to present the use
of these speech acts are not character dialogue, at least not the same kind of fictional dialogue used
in DA:I and FFXII. The frequent use of ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs, for example, is demonstrated with excerpts
from the game manual and an in-game tutorial of a puzzle game (p.90-92), and the use of
ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs is shown through a conversation between two people playing a shooter game together,
laughing and swearing as is usual (p.94-96). Examining different categories of speech acts in
widely different contexts makes generalizations about them rather impossible, and should generally
be considered on a case by case basis. Even if ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs are common in gamer conversations,
they probably play a lesser part in, for example, professional gaming journalism.

Hovinmaa’s thesis (2016), on the other hand, actually examines character dialogue of Dragon Age:
Origins (DA:O) through SAT and counts the occurrences of different speech acts similarly to this
study. As the predecessor of DA:I, DA:O also uses active dialogue as its primary style of character
dialogue. While Hovinmaa’s study is primarily interested in the differences between heroic and
anti-heroic character dialogue options, the data can be used to see the larger distribution of speech
acts in the whole data as well. It should be noted that Hovinmaa’s data is collected only from the
PC’s dialogue options, and as such may only be directly comparable to the PCs’ speech act
distribution in DA:I and FFXII. This comparison is visualized on Table 8.
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PCs’ SAs

ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ Total

DA:I

51 (54%)

1 (1%)

39 (41%)

1 (1%)

3 (3%)

95

FFXII

33 (54%)

1 (2%)

26 (43%)

0 (0%)

1 (2%)

61

DA:O

490 (42%)

75 (6%)

459 (40%)

10 (1%)

126 (11%) 1160

NPCs’ SAs ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇ ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇ

ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇ ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇ Total

DA:I

286 (68%)

13 (3%)

104 (25%)

0 (0%)

18 (4%)

420

FFXII

287 (61%)

22 (5%)

145 (31%)

4 (1%)

15 (3%)

467

Table 8: Comparison of SAs in the dialogue of DA:O (Hovinmaa, 2016) and DA:I & FFXII

As Hovinmaa’s data is fully committed to the PC’s dialogue, the amount of analyzed speech acts is
on a completely different level compared to this study’s data on the PCs’ dialogue. Yet, despite this
difference in absolute numbers, the relative amount of different speech acts appears to be by and
large similar: the only notable difference is that the relative amount of ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs is lower while
that of ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs is higher in DA:O as compared to DA:I and FFXII. This difference could quite
possibly be attributed to two separate data collectors: I might have considered some utterances
ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs that Hovinmaa could have counted as ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs. This difference aside, Hovinmaa’s
data strengthens the notion that ᴀssᴇʀᴛɪᴠᴇs and ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs are the dominant speech acts in video
game character dialogue, and suggests that ᴇxᴘʀᴇssɪᴠᴇs may also be of more significant importance
than ᴄᴏᴍᴍɪssɪᴠᴇs and ᴅᴇᴄʟᴀʀᴀᴛɪᴠᴇs.

6.3 Limitations and reliability
Being an experimental study in terms of content and methodology, this study has been prone to
subjective oversights and potential design flaws. Yet it is often through trial and error that a field
advances, and so it is sometimes worth it to use unorthodox methods when tackling new,
unexplored issues. Having little previous studies to draw from, I deemed it necessary to draw the
methodology more from personal experience and logical reason than one generally should when
contributing to research, which might have led to some subjective generalizations along the way.
Nonetheless, I built my framework using existing models of interaction that, at least in the case of
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speech acts, have already been subjected to rigorous academic scrutiny. Thus, while my application
of these theories may have its flaws, I would argue that the theories themselves form a solid
foundation capable of producing valuable data.

When it comes to the reliability of the study, one can and should critically consider the validity and
relevance of the framework created and used for the means of this study, as it is trying to
analytically examine a largely unexplored field. For example, the abundance of introduced
taxonomy may be confusing to an uninitiated reader while I considered it logical and clarifying.
What I have done here could likely be done with more rigor and precision, yet I have shown that
this sort of analysis on the interactivity of video game dialogue can de facto be done with tangible
results. I warmly welcome refinement and criticism towards my methodology and taxonomy, and
hope that the fruits of this study will help future research in raising the profile of video games as a
field of academic interest.

As for practical limitations, restricting the study to two games makes it impossible to draw
believable generalizations, but that is something I am not even attempting here. Instead, I am
shedding light on a narrative phenomenon largely unexplored in the academic world. Also, the
close reading and subsequent collection of the instances of speech acts and game rhetoric was done
solely by me, one person, whose biases have unavoidably affected the data collection and analysis
to a degree. What I would consider a minor instance of ɢᴏᴀʟ rhetoric, for example, someone else
could easily regard as containing no game rhetoric at all.
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7 Conclusion
In this thesis I have presented a study about the effects of ludic context on fictional dialogue of
video games, analyzing social and ludic interaction in the character dialogue of Dragon Age:
Inquisition and Final Fantasy XII. For the means of this analysis, the theories of speech acts and
game rhetoric were applied in a combination framework with which the close reading of the
research material was conducted. The study found out that the dialogue in DA:I, the game that
enables player agency in dialogue, exhibits far more ludic interaction than FFXII, in which
dialogue is used in a more cinematic manner. However, despite this stark difference in ludic
interaction, the depicted social interaction was strikingly similar in both games. This result would
seem to indicate, at least in the confines of these two games, that the depiction of social interaction
as examined through speech act distribution is not overtly affected by the presence of ludic
interaction.

This study also introduced the concepts of active and passive video game dialogue - two distinct
functionary styles of dialogue used at least but not exclusively in RPGs. DA:I served as an example
of active dialogue while FFXII exemplified the use of passive dialogue. This categorization, while
arguably intuitive to players of RPGs and easily showcased using examples from the material of
this study (2.2.2), is not backed by research and thus prone to subjective oversight. Yet I would
argue that it is a useful categorization when discussing video game dialogue, as it acknowledges
both its ludic and narrative function, and should be refined further in future research. It would be
interesting to find out how the dialogue of other video game genres, like first-person shooters,
differs from that of RPGs. In a genre more focused at breakneck action than anything else,
communication would likely be much more urgent and aggressive, which would likely skew the
distribution of speech acts to favor ᴅɪʀᴇᴄᴛɪᴠᴇs. At any rate, I hope this study has shown the
potential of linguistic analysis on the content of video games, and that future studies on the topic
can draw ideas from its content.
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